Minutes of Brook Parish Council Meeting held in the Village Hall on Thursday, 

19 January 2006 

Present
Tony Alcock in the Chair 


Nick Fawcett


John Griggs


Jackie Mortiboy

Andy Smith

In Attendance Michelle Hamer, Chair of Brook School Governors, Teresa Redfern, Brook School Governor, Sean Pearce, Chair Village Hall Committee

Apologies for absence: Councillor Bruce Claridge

Minutes of meeting held on 15 December 2005 were approved as a correct record.

Matters arising from previous minutes

Village Hall – Drainage Smell
The Village Hall Committee have pursued the source of drainage smells and as no further smells have been detected, this matter is now closed.

Village Hall Security Lighting

The Village Hall Committee agreed that the security light would be of benefit to users. It will, therefore, be put into action.

Goalposts on Recreation Ground

Costs for netting on the goalposts will be obtained.

Brook School Transport Plan and Proposed Additional Mobile Unit
The school governors were asked if their Transport Plan had had an effect on the number of cars used in transporting pupils to the school. Teresa Redfern replied that this was an ongoing issue and that part of the Transport Plan is to encourage car sharing and that this makes a difference. Notes are periodically sent to parents. The chairman expressed concern that when parents park close to the hedge they then have to walk their children along the road to the school. This is both a danger to traffic on the road and the parents/child. Michelle Hamer said that bearing in mind it was a country lane with no pavement, there is a school sign indicating drivers to slow down. A request for a zig-zag outside the school with a barrier had been refused by Kent Highways because there had been no accident as yet.

The chairman informed the school governors that he had spoken with the owner of Terrys Wood Farm regarding parking in their farmyard. As they were not against this proposal the chairman suggested that the School Governors might like to explore this possibility with both the owner and with KCC. The school governors agreed to pursue this.

The school governors were asked that if the Parish Council was to support their planning application for a further double mobile unit, would this mean an extra ten cars. Teresa Redfern confirmed that they can take up to twelve children per year going up to 84 and they are not proposing to go above this number. It was suggested to the school governors that this would result in an increase in the number of cars parked, but the school governors refuted that the increase in cars parked would be much greater, due to car sharing.

The school governors were asked about the target of one hundred pupils that had been mentioned in a meeting with the headteacher. Teresa Redfern replied that this was not correct. A further double unit was a long term temporary solution, along with an extension of the planning permission of the current double unit. 
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The school governors were informed that the increasing problem of car parking was a result of an increase in pupils, and therefore, this should be resolved before pursuing any increase in numbers. Teresa Redfern replied that the school would not go above a total number of 84 pupils. 

When asked how they intended resolving the temporary accommodation Teresa Redfern did not think they were high up on the KCC register for a permanent building, but that ultimately this is what is wanted. It was put to them that presuming this happened, it would include parking in the planning. Teresa Redfern admitted that they did not know how the parking is to be resolved, but that the problem is not half as bad as at some secondary schools. Michelle Hamer believed that the school brings something to the village. With the IT suite revamped it will be available to the community for training and hire.

The chairman reiterated that the parking problem has been compounded by additional pupils to the school and that it was necessary to resolve this problem. The danger to users of the road and parents parking outside the school was such that this needed to be addressed and resolved. The school governors were asked if there was anything the Parish Council can do to help with this issue, perhaps lobbying for a brick building, parking and possible compulsory purchase of land, because the use of mobiles was not a satisfactory solution. Michelle Hamer informed the committee that the LEA referred them to Highways. The Parish Council suggested that the school should pursue brick buildings, but Teresa Redfern said that there were separate funding issues, and to take this forward they would need a business case. The chairman agreed that the Parish Council would write to the Highways. It was also agreed that the school will pursue the use of buses and Teresa Redfern agreed to investigate this, particularly using the community bus.

In conclusion the chairman asked the school governors to explore the possibility of parking in Terrys Wood Farm and intensify their efforts in resolving the parking problem. The Parish Council will write to the Highways Department regarding the problem of the parking and outline the unsatisfactory use of mobile and the possibility of brick buildings.

Michelle Hamer stated that the governors concern is with pupils education. For example, Class 3, with 33 children in September, will become unmanageable in terms of number of years in one single class. The school does not have a library, there is no hall and the dining room is used as a classroom. Despite this it is a school with spirit, with good work going on. It is hoped to have an appropriate school, but realistically cannot see this happening. Meanwhile the school will still be looking to obtain another mobile unit in order to cope with the current number of children. 

The chairman thanked the school governors for coming to the meeting, emphasising that the parking problem needs to be addressed.

Future of Wye College

The future of the Wye Campus of Imperial College London was announced in a press statement and followed by a public meeting. A concordat has been signed by leaders of Ashford Borough Council, Kent County Council and Imperial College London. The press notice stated that the primary purpose of the concordat is to establish a common and workable framework in order to reinvent Wye as a centre for the twentyfirst century learning and research.

It was agreed that villagers should be given the opportunity to question Imperial College on the proposed changes and the chairman will write to the college to arrange a public meeting in the village hall. 
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A request has been received from Wye Parish Council who are seeking to establish a ‘pool’ of people to deal with the challenges raised by Imperial College’s vision for Wye College. Their hope is that this pool will include those with special interest and expertise and the group will work alongside the Parish Council. A notice will be placed on the notice board requesting anyone interested to contact the chairman of Wye Parish Council, the  Wye Parish clerk or send an email.

Notice Board

Costings for a new notice board are being obtained. Five estimates have been requested from independent companies and the costs will be compared to established suppliers of notice boards.

Planning Applications

The Parish Council has not supported planning applications from Penstock Hall, Brabourne for barn conversions, granary conversion to commercial B1 use. The reason given was that planning permission has already been given to convert a listed building into office accommodation and these further proposals will only extend what is currently a farm yard into a commercial unit. The area is served by a narrow lane and the increase in traffic, ie lorries and cars to the unit, will undoubtedly cause problems. 

Finances

Income and expenditure was circulated with the agenda. The funds stand at £6989.10, with previous expenditure of £3509.81. Cheques for signature were telephone £5.00. The balance at 19 January is £3289.29 which includes £1216.93 funds held for the Playground equipment, Millennium and Countryside Agency. 

The Budget for 2006/07 was circulated and the precept for this period was agreed at £5,000.00.

The chairman requested that a cheque be sent to the church for £!0.00 to cover the cost of electricity for the Christmas tree lights.

Salt Bin

It was agreed that Nats Lane would benefit from a salt bin to help traffic up the road in time of frost and snow. The chairman will write to Highways with this request.

Parish Website

Andy Smith has agreed that he has taken on the responsibility of the website and that any changes and additions should be sent to him.

Parish Councillor

Dave Hopkins has submitted his resignation from the Parish Council due to the fact that he no longer lives in the village and he is unable to commit to his role as Parish Councillor. The chairman reluctantly accepted his resignation and the post is to be advertised by ABC.

Date of next meeting 

The date of the next meeting will take place on Thursday, 16 February 2006 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
